
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE - JUNE 18, 2007

MARTIN GROVE ROAD & BELLONA STREET
PEDESTRIAN SIGNAL REVIEW

Recommendation

The Commission of Engineering & Public Works recomends: 

1. That the Pedestrian Signal at Martin Grove Road & Bellona Street Intersection be 
relocated to the Intersection of Martin Grove Road & Jackman Crescent (South leg); 

2. That the estimated $20,000 relocation cost be funded out of the Traffic Signal program as 
proposed in the 2007 Capital Budget; and 

3. That Engineering Services staff contact those directly affected residents to ensure their   
support of the Pedestrian Signal new location. 

Economic Impact

There is no additional economic impact to the Capital Budget.  There are sufficient funds in the 
2007 Traffic Signal Program for this relocation. 

Communications Plan

There has been on-going discussions and correspondence related to the location of the subject 
Pedestrial Signal from many varied sources in the affected Community.  Staff were directed to 
hold a Public Meeting to discuss the installation location with area residents.  Upon Council’s 
decision in the matter, the West Woodbridge Homeowners Association will be advised of the 
outcome.  Further, local affected residents will be informed of construction activities by means of 
the Engineering Services standard “C” letter to be circulated in advance of the work commencing.

Purpose

To advise Council of the outcome of the Community Meeting and that the pedestrian signal at its 
present location will be relocated to the Martin Grove Road and Jackman Crescent (south leg) 
intersection. 

Background - Analysis and Options

The Engineering Services Department has received comments that the Pedestrial Signal on 
Martin Grove Road at Bellona Street, constructed in Summer, 2006, has not been installed in the 
correct location. (See Attachment 1 for Location Map).  Prior to this Report, staff had previously 
reported in September, 2006. (Item 59, Report 43, Committee of the Whole, September 18, 2006) 
on the implications and costs of relocating the Pedestrian Signal.   

At its meeting of February 26, 2007 Council directed:   

“That this matter be referred to staff to schedule and attend a community meeting 
at Father Ermanno Bulfon Community Centre as soon as possible to discuss the 
matter and report back to a future Committee of the Whole meeting.”

A meeting was convened in the evening of May 22, 2007, at St. Clements Catholic Elementary 
School. There were eleven attendees present including seven residents, (one resident that lives 
out side the circulated Notice area), two Councillors and one staff representative.  Background 



information to the undertaking was provided from staff and residents were then invited to ask 
questions and comment on the Pedestrian Signal installation. 

While much of the discussion was focused on the history of the project, there was a clear desire 
on the residents’ part, to have the signal relocated (See Attachment No.3).  More specifically, 
there was consensus that a crossing at the south leg of Jackman Crescent and Martin Grove 
Road intersection in the vicinity of the walkway to Father Ermanno Bulfon Community Centre was 
the most appropriate location.  The residents felt this location provided the safest and most visible 
crossing to the facility of interest for the seniors’ patron group in particular.  Traffic Engineering 
staff recommend that those directly affected residents two on the west side of Martin Grove Road 
south of Jackman Crescent, one at the north west corner of Martin Grove Road and Jackman 
Crescent and one on the east side of Martin Grove Road, north of the new proposed location be 
contacted to solicit their input of the Pedestrian Signal new location. 

Staff have previously estimated that to relocate the current installation to Jackman Crescent there 
is an associated cost estimated at $20,000.  It would be the intent, upon Council approval, to 
revise the design(s) and secure the necessary approvals, tender the work with the 2007 Traffic 
Signal Projects, and undertake the Pedestrian Signal relocation by 2007 year end. 

A secondary issue raised at the meeting concerns the existing lighting levels at the Martin Grove 
Road Road/Bellona Street on an intersection.  Engineering Services staff will review the 
conditions and take appropriate action, as applicable. 

Relationship to Vaughan Vision 2007

This report recommends a change from the priorities previously set by Council.  

Regional Implications

Not applicable.

Conclusion

Based on the results of the Public Meeting, it is appropriate to relocate the subject Pedestrian 
Signal from the current location at Martin Grove Road and Bellona Street intersection to the south 
leg of Martin Grove Road and Jackman Crescent intersection.  It is also recommended that the 
associated costs be funded out of the 2007 Traffic Signal program. 

Attachments 

1. Location Map  
2. Item 59, Report 43, Committee of the Whole, September 18, 2006 
3. Letter from St. Peter’s Catholic Church

Report prepared by:

Gary P. Carroll, P.Eng., Director of Engineering Services, ext 3101 
Mike Dokman, Supervisor Traffic Engineering, ext 3118 



Respectfully submitted, 

Bill Robinson, P. Eng.      Gary P. Carroll, P. Eng. 
Commissioner of Engineering and Public Works   Director of Engineering Services 
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